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DECISION 

Richmond Ambulance Service, a small business concern, 
protests the unrestricted status of invitation for bids, (IFB) 
No. 509-l-91, issued by the Department of Veterans Affairs 
(VA) for 24-hour ambulance service for the users of the VA 

Medical Center in Augusta, Georgia. Richmond Ambulance argues 
that the IFB should have been set aside for small business 
concerns. 

We dismiss the protest. 

On September 21, at 1:23 p.m., Richmond Ambulance filed a 
protest with our Office. At 2:00 p.m., on that date, the 
agency conducted bid opening as scheduled; five bids were 
received, with a large business--University Health, Inc.-- 
being the low bidder. Critical Care Transports--a small 
business-- was the second low bidder; the protester was the 
third low bidder. 

Since another small business submitted a bid lower than 
Richmond Ambulance's bid, and Richmond Ambulance does not 
allege that the procurement's unrestricted status had any 
effect on its bid price, we need not decide the merits of ~5:; 
case. 

We will not review a timely protest of an allegedly defect:,;? 
specification where the evaluation of bids subsequently 
discloses that the protester is not the low priced bidder :r. 
line for award, and it does not appear that the solicitatlsn 
provisions complained of had a material impact on the 
protester's price. See American Combustion, Inc., B-235397.:, 
Oct. 13, 1989, 89-2 CPD Y 348. Similarly here, even if the '.'A 
had issued the IFB as a small business set-aside, Richmond 
Ambulance would not be the low bidder in line for award since 



another small business concern submitted a lower bid price. 
Since the protester thus was not prejudiced by the VA's 
decision to issue the IFB on an unrestricted basis, we will 
not consider the protest. 

The protest is dismissed. 

Christine S. Melody / 
Assistant General Counsel 
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